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1. On August 19, 2008, the Veterans Health Administration (VHA) FOIA Office issued 
guidance on disclosing documents pertaining to animal research under the Freedom of 
Information Act (FOIA), 5 U.S.C. § 552. This memorandum supersedes the August 19, 
2008 guidance. 

2. In 2009 President Obama and Attorney General Holder issued FOIA memorandums 
calling on all agencies to reaffirm the government's commitment to accountability and 
transparency. Attorney General Holder's memorandum strongly encouraged agencies 
to make discretionary releases of information, unless the agency reasonably foresees 
that disclosure would harm an interest protected by one of the statutory exemptions or 
disclosure is prohibited by law. When an agency determines that it cannot make a full 
release, it should consider whether it is possible to make a partial release. 

3. There is no one FOIA exemption that permits the withholding of all documents in 
their entirety related to animal research. As with all FOIA requests, the FOIA Officer 
responsible for processing the FOIA request must review the responsive document(s) 
and make a-line-by-line disclosure determination. 

4. News media continues to report on homes and laboratories of scientists engaged in 
animal research being vandalized as well as personal attacks of animal researchers and 
their families by animal rights activists. These reports cause concern for the safety and 
well-being for all involved in animal research. 

5. Consequently, VHA facilities are not to release any personal information about VHA 
personnel engaged in any way in animal research in response to requests for that 
information. This includes in response to requests for the information under the 
Freedom of Information Act (FOIA), 5 U.S.C. § 552. VHA facilities are to withhold the 
identities (including names, laboratory room numbers, and personal addresses) of these 
individuals when requested under the FOIA. VHA FOIA Officers should use FOIA 
exemption 6, 5 U.S.C. § 552(b)(6) to withhold personal information as a clearly 
unwarranted invasion of the personal privacy of these individuals. As a reminder, 
Attorney General Holder's memorandum provides that discretionary disclosures should 
be made unless the agency reasonably foresees that disclosure would harm an interest 






